CLASSICAL ASSOCIATION OF THE PACIFIC NORTHWEST BULLETIN

Vol. 6, No. 1 December 1975

Notice of the Sixth Annual Meeting: The meeting will take place April 3rd, on the campus of the University of Victoria. Papers should be directed to Professor David A. Campbell, President of CAPN, Department of Classics, University of Victoria, Victoria, British Columbia, for presentation at the meeting.

From the Secretary-Treasurer: This issue, together with a receipt for those who have paid their dues, is being sent to all members of record for 1974-75. Those whose dues have not been paid will find a subscription blank. If you do not intend to continue your membership, please be kind enough to notify the Secretary-Treasurer of your intention. The <u>Bulletin</u> and subscription blank are also being sent to a few others, as an invitation to join us. As we go to press, CAPN membership stands at 76.

Daniel P. Harmon Secretary-Treasurer

MINUTES OF THE 1975 MEETING

The fifth annual meeting of the Classical Association of the Pacific Northwest (the 63rd since the organization of CAPS, which CAPN continues) was held April 5, 1975, at the University of Washington

The business meeting was called to order at the end of the morning session by the President, Professor Daniel P. Harmon.

The interim report of the treasurer is now revised to show a membership of 129. The membership list appears in $\underline{\text{Bulletin}}$ No. 2, Vol. 5. The following became members too late to be included in that $\underline{\text{Bulletin}}$.

- 124. Brophy, Dr. Robert H., III, University of Idaho, Moscow, Idaho 83843
- 125. Morton, Mrs. Ursula, 1255 N.E. 98th, Seattle 98115
- 126. Nerheim, Mrs. A. Virginia, 3609 S. 192nd St., Seattle 98188
- 127. Snee, Rochelle E., 3636 Fremont Ave. N., #202, Seattle 98103
- 128. MacDonald, Mrs. Nora J., 8237 22nd N.E., Seattle 98115
- 129. Kelly, Rev. Dr. Thomas A., 5000 N. Willamette Blvd., Portland, Oregon 97203

The Treasurer reported a balance on hand in the general fund May 1, 1974, of \$502.94. Receipts of \$258.00 and expenses of \$140.46 leave a balance of \$620.48, May 1, 1975. The balance in the Scholarship Fund, May 1, 1974, was \$397.09. Receipts of \$178.80 in gifts and \$14.29 interest bring the balance to \$590.18.

The recommendation of the Scholarship Committee, as presented in <u>Bulletin</u>, Vol. 5, No. 1, was approved. The intent of the recommendation was to use the scholarship money to help a Latin teacher improve his control over the language.

The Nominating Committee presented the following slate:

President, David A. Campbell, Univ. of Victoria Vice-President, Galen O. Rowe, Univ. of Idaho Editor, Robert J. Gariepy, EWSC Secretary-Treasurer, Daniel P. Harmon, Univ. of Washington

Executive Committee

Fredric Schlatter, S.J., Gonzaga John Hay, Univ. of Montana Richard O. Reinisch, Concordia College S. E. Scully, Univ. of Victoria

TITLES AND ABSTRACTS OF PAPERS READ AT THE 1975 CAPN MEETING

Due to the mail strike in Canada, the editor was unable to receive abstracts of papers read at the 1975 meeting from our Canadian colleagues. Therefore, abstracts of these papers, together with those of our American colleagues, will appear in the spring issue of the <u>Bulletin</u>.

PERSONNEL, TRAVEL, SCHOLARLY ACTIVITIES

UNIVERSITY OF WASHINGTON

A conference for Latin teachers was held Saturday, November 22. Speakers included Professor Daniel Harmon of the University of Washington; Professor Samuel Carleton of Pacific Lutheran University, who reported on the program developed by Dr. Judith LeBovit for use in the Washington, D.C., schools; Mr. Marvin Davis, who is teaching Latin at Tonasket High School and who received the CAPN Scholarship award for 1975; Mr. William D. Curtis, the new Latin teacher in Olympia; and Mrs. Willene Koski of Sealth High School in Seattle.

The 1975-76 lecture program for the Seattle Society of the Archaeological Institute of America is:

October 14 Cynthia J. Eiseman, University of Pennsylvania
The Porticello Shipwreck

Lloyd Cotsen, Trustee of the AIA
Aegean Architecture - Early Bronze through Mycenaean

April 1 Leon I. Pomerance, former Vice President of the AIA
The Palace of Kato Zakro Re-Assessed

In October the Departments of Classics and History and the School of Drama sponsored a lecture by Professor N. G. L. Hammond, C.B.E., on "The Visual Setting of the Early Greek Theatre." Professor Hammond was formerly Overton Wills Professor of Greek at the University of Bristol and is now based in Cambridge. He is teaching at Reed College this year.

Personal Notes

Professor Colin Edmonson spent the summer in Athens, where he was Director of the Summer Session of the American School of Classical Studies in Athens. Professor Daniel Harmon participated in the summer session at the American School in Athens and then spent the remaining six weeks of the summer studying in Rome. Mrs. Eileen Niven, Assistant to Professor Edmonson, has delayed her retirement until satisfactory arrangements can be made for an orderly succession. Professor Cecelia Luschnig, who was a visiting faculty member of the Classics Department in 1973-74, has replaced Professor Brophy at the University of Idaho.

Last summer Professor Harold D. Evjen and his wife, Professor Terpsichori Tzavella-Evjen, both of the University of Colorado, were visiting faculty in the Classics Department. Professor Harold Evjen gave an outstanding seminar in Roman law and politics; Professor Tzavella-Evjen gave a course in Greek art and archaeology.

GONZAGA UNIVERSITY

Fr. William E. Hannaford has joined the Department of Classical Languages as a lecturer. Fr. Hannaford did his undergraduate work at Gonzaga, took a master's degree in Classics at Fordham, and has just completed his theological studies in Rome and Berkeley.

Dr. Hans Dietz has just published "Bemerkungen zu Horaz, carm. I.8," in the latest issue of Latomus.

EASTERN WASHINGTON STATE COLLEGE

Mrs. Cynthia J. Eiseman, University of Pennsylvania, spoke to an enthusiastic audience on "Seventy-five Years of Underwater Archaeology," on campus October 17th. On the previous night she addressed the Spokane Society of the Archaeological Institute of America on "The Porticello Shipwreck".

Dr. Frederick Lauritsen, Assistant Professor of history, is president of the Spokane Society of AIA. He has included a segment on archaeology in a history class, which has proved to be a holey experience for our students!

REED COLLEGE

Dr. Frederic Peachy reports that the Classical Association of Oregon has forty dues-paying members, the largest number since 1969-70. He also reports that last spring semester he offered a course in medieval Latin, the culmination of which was a medieval banquet, "where pate de chair was washed down with mead, to the strains of the Missa Luba." Ah, for the scholarly life!

ROOSEVELT HIGH SCHOOL, SEATTLE

Gail Ingle has sent to the editor the annual issue of <u>Nuntius Fidus</u>, which indicates the usual enthusiasm and dedication of her students. Of particular note is "The Adventures of Regius Teddus Mus," a comic strip with Latin sub-titles. Bene!

MEETINGS

American Philological Association & Archaeological Institute of America: December 28-30, Statler-Hilton Hotel, Washington, D.C.

Pacific Northwest Conference on Foreign Languages: April 23-24, Seattle. The Classical section will be chaired by Dr. Winifred Weter, to whom prospective papers may be addressed at 4415 54th N.E., Seattle, Washington 98105.

Washington Association of Foreign Language Teachers: regional spring meetings in Seattle, Ellensburg, Spokane.

MISCELLANEOUS

Grec-O-Posters Ltd. would like to call our attention to the fact that they publish a "unique series of posters":

Grec-O-Posters offer a range of posters depicting world renowned classical treasures and sites in Greece. The illustrated catalogue US \$1.00 from: Grec-O-Posters Ltd., Dept. DCS, P.O. Box 938, Athens-Greece